OCTOBER 2021

THE NEW GEOPOLITICS EUROPE

FINDING THE RIGHT ROLE FOR NATO IN ADDRESSING CHINA AND CLIMATE CHANGE

AGNESKA BLOCH JAMES GOLDGEIER



BROOKINGS - ROBERT BOSCH FOUNDATION TRANSATLANTIC INITIATIVE

FINDING THE RIGHT ROLE FOR NATO IN ADDRESSING CHINA AND CLIMATE CHANGE

AGNESKA BLOCH JAMES GOLDGEIER

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

The North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) has evolved considerably since the end of the Cold War — taking on emerging threats like transnational terrorism and piracy, and venturing into new arenas such as cybersecurity and space. Today, two new issues are rising fast on NATO's agenda, despite neither fitting comfortably into the mission of an alliance founded to address a direct military threat to Europe: China and climate change.

The primary geostrategic competitor of the future — for the United States at least — is China. But while China presents a complex set of economic, political, technological, and military challenges for which developing common trans-Atlantic positions is proving challenging, it is also very unlikely to trigger NATO's Article 5 collective security provision.

Meanwhile, the primary existential threat faced by allies is climate change, which will of course affect NATO operations (including through its impacts on low-lying military bases) and the livelihoods — and potentially political systems — of NATO nations. The alliance is but one forum, however, that ought to be utilized to curb greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions to combat human-induced global warming. Moreover, mitigating the impacts of the climate crisis will require cooperation with China even as the strategic rivalry between the West and China intensifies.

How the alliance plans to address China and climate change remains far from clear – as does NATO's approach to these two issues as member states continue to calibrate their national positions. Nonetheless, the June 2021 NATO summit communiqué made clear that the alliance intends to tackle both of these security challenges as it develops its new Strategic Concept.

In this paper, we examine how NATO might usefully contribute to the trans-Atlantic response to the China challenge and climate change, while stressing why the United States and Europe will need to look beyond NATO to strengthen other frameworks — particularly the U.S.-European Union and NATO-EU relationships — as they seek to develop trans-Atlantic responses to these increasingly complex twin challenges.

INTRODUCTION

The June 2021 North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) summit in Brussels launched the process to develop a new allied Strategic Concept to update its 2010 predecessor.¹ As the summit communiqué stressed, NATO remains the central vehicle for security cooperation between the United States, Canada, and Europe.² Leaders noted the "multifaceted" threats faced by the alliance, including "systemic competition from assertive and authoritarian powers, as well as growing security challenges to our countries and our citizens from all strategic directions." They endorsed the NATO 2030 agenda, which seeks to ensure the alliance is equipped to face the most pressing present and future security challenges.³

Two issues that are rising fast on NATO's agenda are China and climate change. As they did in the 2021 communiqué, these twin challenges will feature in the new Strategic Concept in some fashion, but how the alliance plans to address China and climate change and what NATO's proper role is on these two issues as member states calibrate their national positions remain far from clear.

The primary geostrategic competitor of the future — for the United States, at least — is China. But while China presents a complex set of economic, political, technological, and military challenges for which developing common trans-Atlantic positions is proving challenging, it is also very unlikely to trigger NATO's Article 5 collective security provision. As French President Emmanuel Macron flatly stated after the 2021 Brussels summit, "NATO is a military organization, the issue of our relationship with China isn't just a military issue. NATO is an organization that concerns the North Atlantic, China has little to do with the North Atlantic."⁴

Meanwhile, the primary existential threat faced by allies is climate change, which will of course affect NATO operations (including through its impacts on low-lying military bases) and the livelihoods — and potentially political systems — of NATO nations. However, the alliance is but one forum that ought to be utilized to decrease greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions. Moreover, mitigating the impacts of climate change will require cooperation with China even as the strategic rivalry between the West and China intensifies. As Janka Oertel, Jennifer Tollman, and Byford Tsang articulated in a recent European Council on Foreign Relations paper, "Having acknowledged the fundamental systemic

differences between it and China, Europe will increasingly have to balance the growing competitive dimension with the need to coordinate to achieve ambitious climate protection, including engaging China on the evolving rules of global competition around carbon."⁵

Although NATO has evolved considerably since the end of the Cold War — taking on emerging threats like transnational terrorism and piracy, and venturing into new arenas such as cybersecurity and space — neither China nor climate change is an



Although NATO has evolved considerably since the end of the Cold War... neither China nor climate change is an issue that fits comfortably into the mission of an alliance founded to address a direct military threat to Europe.

issue that fits comfortably into the mission of an alliance founded to address a direct military threat to Europe. Indeed, the nature of these two key threats highlights that member states will need to strengthen other frameworks that will play a more direct role

in managing and addressing them, particularly the U.S.-European Union and NATO-EU relationships. Yet the June 2021 summit communiqué made clear that NATO intends to tackle both of these security challenges as it develops its new Strategic Concept (whereas the 2010 iteration mentioned climate change only briefly and China not at all). In this paper, we examine how NATO might usefully contribute to the trans-Atlantic response to the China challenge and climate change, while stressing why the United States and Europe will need to look beyond NATO as they seek to develop trans-Atlantic responses to these increasingly complex twin challenges.

THE CHINA CHALLENGE

In 2020, Secretary-General Jens Stoltenberg tasked a "NATO 2030" expert reflection group with preparing a set of ideas for the allies to consider as they move to develop a new Strategic Concept that addresses the alliance's main concerns for the coming decade. The expert group put the China challenge quite starkly, arguing that the country is "best understood as a full-spectrum systemic rival, rather than a purely economic player or an only Asia-focused security actor."⁶ This characterization went beyond the European Union's own March 2019 designation of China as a systemic rival, focused on trade, governance, and human rights;⁷ it foregrounded that China's growing military power is not confined to the Indo-Pacific and that its technology investments in Europe threaten NATO's ongoing efforts to ensure a high level of military interoperability among alliance members.

At the June 2021 summit, the NATO heads of state and government described China as presenting "systemic challenges to the rules-based international order and to areas relevant to Alliance security." They mentioned Beijing's "rapidly expanding" nuclear arsenal, its military cooperation with Russia, and its "use of disinformation." They also noted their desire for engagement with China on issues of common concern — such as climate change — and called for "reciprocal transparency and understanding" in the nuclear area.⁸ But the communiqué remained vague on the question of which tools NATO should wield in response to challenges posed by Beijing, leaving the details of alliance efforts in this area for the Strategic Concept to be unveiled at the Madrid summit in 2022.

Other NATO experts have added their calls for the alliance to shift more of its attention to China. Shortly after the June 2021 summit, former NATO Deputy Assistant Secretary-General for Emerging Security Challenges Jamie Shea and Syracuse University professor Michael John Williams wrote that "the Alliance must balance Russia — which remains a threat — with a new focus on Asia aimed at building modernized Indo-Pacific partnerships. China should be top of mind throughout all Alliance structures and a regular discussion point in all high-level meetings."⁹ Seton Hall University professor Sara Bjerg Moller has gone even further, arguing that the China challenge is precisely the type of threat NATO was designed to tackle, and that "[r]efocusing NATO to check the dangers posed by China's rise would restore it to something closer to its original mission of safeguarding allies from strategic competitors."¹⁰

The challenge that China poses for Europe is very different from the Soviet threat that NATO was originally formed to counter. With the Soviet occupation of Eastern Europe at the end of World War II, the United States, Canada, and Western Europe feared that Josef Stalin's territorial ambitions extended even further west. NATO was created to reassure its founding European member states that the United States would protect them from

attack. China today is not poised to invade Europe militarily and thus the perceived threat is not as stark for the populations of NATO member states as those posed, for example, by Russia for the eastern members of the alliance and by migration (and the possibility that some of those migrants might have links to terrorist organizations) for southern allies.

In addition, the Soviet Union created its own closed economic sphere, de facto limiting Western Europe's economic exchange with it. China, on the other hand, is deeply embedded in the global economy, and in 2020, overtook the United States as the EU's largest trading partner.¹¹ Despite some calls in the United States for "decoupling," there is too much at stake with China to keep the economies as separate as those of the West and Soviet Union were during the Cold War.¹²

Not fearing a military invasion by China as they did from the Soviets during the Cold War, and economically intertwined with China as they never were with the Soviet Union, means that at least some U.S. allies will be unwilling, if asked, to choose sides between China and the United States in the heightening competition between the two superpowers. Recognizing European reluctance, Antony Blinken declared on his first visit to NATO as U.S. secretary of state in March 2021, "The United States won't force allies into an 'us-or-them' choice with China."¹³

China's impact on NATO operations

Since Article 5 refers to an armed attack in Europe or North America, China's actions in the South China Sea and more broadly in the Indo-Pacific are far outside NATO's writ in the North Atlantic, as Macron suggested in his post-summit comments. Nevertheless, Beijing has become increasingly active, although mostly non-militarily, in the Euro-Atlantic area where Article 5 applies. As the co-chairs of the NATO 2030 report argued, "China's control of a growing portion of critical European infrastructure — from telecommunications networks to port facilities — directly affects NATO readiness, interoperability, and secure communications."¹⁴ China may not pose a Soviet-style, traditional military threat to Europe, but Chinese ships and planes operate in the Eastern Mediterranean, the North Atlantic, and the Arctic, and the Chinese military has conducted joint exercises with the Russians in the Mediterranean and Baltic seas. Beijing now controls approximately 10% of European port capacity, primarily along the Atlantic and the Mediterranean, including Piraeus in Greece, Valencia in Spain, and Zeebrugge in Belgium.¹⁵

China's challenge to NATO as a military alliance arises not only from its deployments, but its technology investments, including in 5G, as well as its role in supply chains, which could disrupt NATO military interoperability or create a Chinese capacity to disable weapons systems.¹⁶ As Julie Smith, Andrea Kendall-Taylor, Carisa Nietsche, and Ellison Laskowski have argued, "NATO interoperability requires member states to have secure and resilient telecommunications infrastructure, which Chinese systems put at risk. Moreover, if the allies diverged in their responses to the China challenge, the result could be the adoption of different standards, which would also undermine the interoperability of forces."¹⁷ In response, NATO member states should be able to count spending on secure 5G systems toward their 2% of GDP defense spending target.¹⁸

While the United States is restricting Chinese telecommunications giant Huawei from access to its 5G networks, the range of reactions across the alliance is varied.¹⁹ Berlin is continuing to employ Huawei access, and although Paris favors Swedish and Finnish providers, it has not formally excluded the Chinese company.²⁰ Ottawa, the lone hold-

out of the Five Eyes on banning Huawei from its networks, has yet to reach a verdict as of mid-October 2021,²¹ while Warsaw is pursuing Huawei's removal from Polish 5G networks.²²

NATO's tools for responding to the China challenge

A decade ago, discussions about a forum for NATO conversations on China centered on the idea of a NATO-China Council, analogous to the NATO-Russia Council (NRC), a structured dialogue between the alliance and Moscow initially designed to ease the impact of NATO's enlargement into Central and Eastern Europe on the West's relations with Russia.²³ But the experience of the NATO-Russia Council demonstrates the limits of such a body; while presumably it should be important as a crisis management mechanism during a major conflict, the NRC failed to perform that role during the 1999 Kosovo war, when Russia suspended its participation in the NRC's predecessor, the Permanent Joint Council,²⁴ and during the 2008 Russia-Georgia war, when NATO declared it could not "continue with business as usual" in the NRC.²⁵ NATO proceeded to "[suspend] all practical cooperation" with Russia after the latter's invasion of Ukraine in 2014, despite seeking to keep a channel for dialogue open.²⁶

While a forum for NATO-China discussions could prove useful beyond the military-military staff talks that have been held previously, NATO needs an internal alliance forum to help member states develop greater cohesion in responding to the myriad challenges that Beijing poses, namely in areas like 5G and artificial intelligence.²⁷ In their report, the NATO reflection group suggested forming a "consultative body modeled on the Coordinating Committee for Multilateral Export Controls" that operated during the Cold War.²⁸ CoCom, as it was known, was a voluntary mechanism with no formal enforcement procedures that enabled allied conversations to develop joint policies restricting the exports of sensitive technologies to the Soviet Union, China, and other Eastern bloc nations.²⁹

The Cold War fear of keeping advanced Western technology out of the hands of the Soviet Union was a different challenge than the current concern that Chinese technologies will prove attractive to Western nations, giving Beijing the ability to infiltrate targets and inhibit operations during a crisis. To develop a common assessment of the threat China poses to building common approaches to technology investments within allied nations, the internal NATO forum³⁰ could serve as a platform to support key bodies such as the European Union, which will play a more important role than NATO in European decisionmaking on technology investment.³¹

NATO countries need to guard against falling prey to China's divide and conquer strategy facilitated through Beijing's own institutional mechanisms such as the Belt and Road Initiative³² (BRI) that China has pursued in Europe – primarily through the 16+1/17+1 format that includes countries throughout Central and Eastern Europe – and Beijing's bilateral economic relations with European countries.³³ (In 2019, Italy signed a Memorandum of Understanding to join the BRI, becoming the first G-7 country to do so.³⁴) In one notable example of China's economic power fracturing cohesion among democratic states, Athens blocked an EU statement criticizing China's human rights abuses in the United Nations Human Rights Council just months after the state-owned China Ocean Shipping Company bought a 51% stake in Greece's largest port, Piraeus.³⁵

Coordination on technology investment decisions requires building stronger NATO-EU and U.S.-EU ties. In May 2021, the EU agreed to include Canada, Norway, and the United States in the Permanent Structured Cooperation (PESCO) Military Mobility project, an important sign for future U.S.-EU defense cooperation.³⁶ Building on a European Commission proposal.³⁷ the United States and European Union at their June 2021 summit announced the creation of a U.S.-EU Trade and Technology Council to set joint standards on new technologies, "with the aim of promoting a democratic model of digital governance."³⁸ This council, which convened for the first time in September 2021, fits into a broader effort by the Commission to set forth an EU-U.S. agenda, creating a common framework for technology governance to ensure "secure 5G infrastructure across the globe and open a dialogue on 6G... part of wider cooperation on digital supply chain security done through objective risk-based assessments."³⁹ Others have proposed a NATO-EU collaboration to establish an AI Center of Excellence that would more proactively address Chinese advances in artificial intelligence.⁴⁰

NATO has a ready-made framework for working with Indo-Pacific partners through its global partnership program, which includes Japan, South Korea, Australia, and New Zealand, among other nations.⁴¹ Foreign ministers from these four partners met at the North Atlantic Council (NAC) in December 2020 for the first time, and the NAC should hold such meetings on a regular basis to strengthen ties between NATO members and key U.S. democratic allies in Asia. The NATO 2030 expert group has suggested that NATO also seek a future partnership with India.⁴²

Chinese deployments in the Euro-Atlantic area and increasing European (primarily U.K. and French) deployments in the Indo-Pacific will result in greater needs and opportunities for connectivity among U.S. allies across regions. Former U.S. Deputy Assistant Secretary of Defense for Europe and NATO Policy Ian Brzezinski has suggested that NATO could establish a small military headquarters in the Pacific through United States Pacific Command (PACOM) to help coordinate allied deployments in the region.⁴³ One way to begin building more multilateral interoperability in the Indo-Pacific would be to build a defense college for civilian and military leaders in the region similar to the NATO Defense College in Rome.⁴⁴ Such a college could include not just officers and political staff from America's Asian allies but could serve to bring Europeans together with their Asian counterparts.

The accelerating importance of the Quadrilateral Security Dialogue or Quad (made up of the Indo-Pacific powers Australia, India, Japan, and the United States), along with formats like the France-India-Australia trilateral forum, creates opportunities for the U.S. and its allies to strengthen ties with India.45 The United States has long worked closely with the U.K., France, and Germany in a NATO Quad on matters of significance for the trans-Atlantic area. Under U.S. leadership, a Quad



Under U.S. leadership, a Quad plus Quad arrangement could bring key American allies plus one key non-allied security partner, India, together from Europe and the Indo-Pacific, and is a natural outgrowth of the NATO global partnership mechanism.

plus Quad arrangement could bring key American allies plus one key non-allied security partner, India, together from Europe and the Indo-Pacific, and is a natural outgrowth of the NATO global partnership mechanism. Such conversations would primarily be political in nature, as key allies from these two regions could discuss the growing challenges that China poses. A Quad plus Quad arrangement might also help ease the tensions with France that erupted with the announcement of the AUKUS trilateral security pact and submarine deal between the U.S., U.K., and Australia in September 2021.⁴⁶

These partnership formats could secondarily allow allies to share information on any new European deployments in the Indo-Pacific. A British Carrier Strike Group visited the region in spring 2021, paying calls to India, Japan, South Korea, and Singapore, and the British have announced that they will be deploying two warships permanently in the region.⁴⁷ Meanwhile, a French Amphibious Ready Group voyage transited in the South China Sea twice before its return to Toulon in July 2021.⁴⁸ (The first German warship to cross the South China Sea since 2002, a mission that has been repeatedly postponed due to German sensitivities and limited naval capability, is now on the docket again for later this year, but German military activity in the region will remain minimal.⁴⁹) French Minister of the Armed Forces Florence Parly described the significance of the region to her country in 2019: "France is not going anywhere, because we are part of the region. We have territories here, we have more than 1.6 million inhabitants, several islands with different statutes, vast exclusive economic zones, and the responsibility that goes with the territory. The evolving security order affects us too."50 A Quad plus Quad mechanism could help the United States coordinate conversations among core European and Asian allies plus India on key political and economic challenges, and also provide a forum for discussion as France and the U.K. in particular become increasingly active militarily in the region.

Coordination is also important given that a key U.S. goal should be encouraging European "strategic autonomy" to develop the capabilities necessary to address security challenges in Eastern Europe, the Middle East, and North Africa. While increased French and British military deployments in the Indo-Pacific appear inevitable given the perceived interests of those countries, Europe has significant need to strengthen its capacity to manage more of the crises in its own neighborhood, especially as the United States continues to rebalance its foreign policy toward Asia. U.S. efforts to "pivot" depend on a more capable Europe in regions that historically have led the United States to put off its rebalancing efforts in favor of dealing with pressing conflicts — as in the Balkans in the 1990s and the wider Middle East after 2001.⁵¹ While such European capabilities to take on greater responsibility for security along their periphery remain largely speculative to date, the U.S. and Europe not only have a stake in the development of those capabilities, but should seek to coordinate any prospects for a greater division of labor so that such activity does not weaken ties across the Atlantic.

While the United States is seeking opportunities to get Europe on board with developing common approaches to addressing the China challenge, and will attempt to use the Strategic Concept process to sharpen NATO's focus on the threats posed by Beijing, NATO is less important for addressing the Chinese economic and technological challenges than the European Union and key bilateral relationships across the Atlantic. As a result, any effort by the United States and its allies to respond to China will require going beyond NATO.

CLIMATE CHANGE

NATO has taken steps recently to lay out the ways that it can help in the effort to mitigate climate change,⁵² and as an institution will be profoundly affected by the impact of climate change on military operations. But just as in the case of the China challenge, the alliance will be a limited tool among many that will be required to address the existential threat the climate crisis poses to the world.

While it is urgent given the scale of the environmental crisis that NATO prepare for climate-related security challenges and play its part in reducing greenhouse gas emissions, NATO should not and will not become the primary forum through which allies seek to tackle climate change. NATO, after all, is a military alliance. Short of militarizing the trans-Atlantic response to climate change — far from the desired response — the best way for NATO to address climate change is to adapt its own staffing, resources, and operations to assess and prepare for the security risks of climate change, while drastically reducing its own emissions as its member states take steps on their own and through other multilateral forums.

The intersection of climate change and security

Climate change poses grave security risks, from water and food security to extreme weather events, natural disasters, climate-related migration, and violent conflict.⁵³ According to one estimate, 24.1 million people on average were displaced annually due to weather events and natural disasters from 2008 to 2018.⁵⁴ In 2010, the year the

last NATO Strategic Concept was released, 400,000 people are estimated to have died due to climate change.⁵⁵ Models predict that the number of annual deaths could balloon to 1.5 million by 2100 if historical emissions trends are maintained.⁵⁶

Climate-related security risks are complex in their pace and geographic scope. But they are made particularly dangerous by their propensity to exacerbate each other. As the NATO Parliamentary Assembly recognized in



Climate-related security risks are complex in their pace and geographic scope. But they are made particularly dangerous by their propensity to exacerbate each other.

2015 through a resolution on climate change and international security,⁵⁷ climate change is a non-traditional threat multiplier.⁵⁸ Food and water scarcity increase the likelihood of conflict, which, in turn, increases climate-related migration. As the U.N. Security Council asserted in July 2020, drought, desertification, land degradation, and food insecurity in places like West Africa and the Sahel risk contributing to a vicious circle of extremism and conflict over natural resources.⁵⁹ In the Arctic, too, as Secretary-General Stoltenberg has argued, the melting of ice is "a strategic issue," with competition between great powers over access to resources accelerated by global warming.⁶⁰

NATO has long been cognizant of the security risks introduced by global climate change. In 1969, the alliance established the Committee on the Challenges to Modern Society (CCMS) to serve as a knowledge-sharing forum for NATO allied and partner countries on social, health, and environmental questions.⁶¹ Secretary-General Jaap de Hoop Scheffer made early pronouncements on the matter in 2008;⁶² these were only strengthened during the tenure of his successor Anders Fogh Rasmussen. In 2009, Rasmussen tasked NATO military planners with "[assessing] potential impacts, [to] update their

plans accordingly and consider the capabilities they might need in future."⁶³ Addressing climate change in NATO, he continued, would mean "increasing preparedness to respond to natural and humanitarian disasters, at home or internationally, with all that that implies for training, equipment, and cooperation with civilian agencies." The following year, NATO's 2010 Strategic Concept built on Secretary-General Rasmussen's momentum, acknowledging that environmental and resource constraints like "health risks, climate change, water scarcity and increasing energy needs" would significantly influence security in areas of concern to NATO and had "the potential to significantly affect NATO planning and operations."

By 2015, three of the ten "Instability Situations" identified in the alliance's Framework for Future Alliance Operations as likely to manifest in the coming 15 years had direct links to climate change.⁶⁵ First was impeded access to and use of the global commons - a phenomenon exacerbated by scarcity of resources and climate change that, in turn, could disrupt financial markets, trade routes, transportation networks, and energy supplies.⁶⁶ The second was the "disruptive impact of migration," which climate change is already heightening.⁶⁷ The third climate change-related instability situation cited was "large-scale disaster" - ranging from pandemics to famine or natural disasters and likely, the report noted, to be exploited by malicious state and non-state actors seeking to sow chaos and destabilize governments. In recent years, populist dissent and distrust in the United States and its NATO allies have been fueled by xenophobia and disinformation, threatening the resilience of their democracies. (To take only the most recent example, the crisis in Afghanistan has caused alarm among European politicians, who worry about a potential repeat of the 2015 migrant crisis and ensuing surge in support for antidemocratic populists and the far right.⁶⁸) With climate changerelated natural disasters and conflicts disproportionately affecting countries in the Global South, global warming will continue to propel migrants toward the United States and Europe, adding to the ability of nefarious actors in authoritarian rival states to exacerbate societal divisions.

The current NATO secretary-general, Jens Stoltenberg, himself a former U.N. Special Envoy on Climate Change, has been a vocal proponent of addressing climate change in NATO. In September 2020, he argued that despite being a military alliance, NATO ought to be concerned with climate change for three reasons: it "makes the world more dangerous"; "it makes it harder for [NATO's...] military forces to keep our people safe"; and "we all have a responsibility to do more to combat climate change."⁶⁹

The impact of climate change on NATO operations

Climate change affects NATO's air and maritime operations and more.⁷⁰ Because aircrafts require specified temperatures, pressures, and wind to perform properly during take-off and landing, rising temperatures, as in Iraq and Afghanistan, have impeded the functioning of transport planes and helicopters. Increases in sand and dust storms have created visual flight restrictions, interfering with alliance operations. NATO's critical infrastructure is also threatened, for example, by the flooding of the American naval base in Norfolk, Virginia, that houses one of the alliance's strategic commands. Given the reliance of NATO allies and partners on pipelines and cables that are potentially vulnerable to environmental disasters for energy supplies, the alliance should also not neglect the link between climate change and energy security.⁷¹

Although these changes will take place gradually and addressing them may not at first glance appear an obvious priority for the alliance, NATO can learn from the U.S. Department of Defense in better preparing for the worsening environment in which NATO operations will be conducted moving forward. The Pentagon has adopted a Climate Assessment Tool (DCAT), which analyzes the exposure to climate-related hazards of each of its 5,000 locations around the world using historical data and projections.⁷² NATO could similarly adopt a tool to measure the climate-related risks to which its locations, operations, and missions are vulnerable.

NATO's responsibility to counter climate change

Stoltenberg is right to highlight the ethical imperative to address climate change, both for the sake of vulnerable populations already suffering its devastating effects and for future generations. At the crux of the humanitarian and security challenge posed by climate change is the fact that although it is a global threat, its impacts entrench existing global and social inequalities.⁷³ While wealthy countries bear the most

At the crux of the humanitarian and security challenge posed by climate change is the fact that although it is a global threat, its impacts entrench existing global and social inequalities.

responsibility for climate change, studies show that lower-income countries who have contributed the least to climate change are more vulnerable to its effects.⁷⁴

Beyond exacerbating injustices between countries, the devastation wrought by climate change also disproportionately affects already more vulnerable groups within countries. According to U.N. data, women make up 80% of people displaced by climate change and climate-related migration leads to higher death rates for women in lower-income countries.⁷⁵ Given that climate change and environmental injustice go hand in hand, it is urgent that militaries of NATO — an alliance of wealthy nations with outsized greenhouse gas emissions that disproportionately harm citizens of the Global South — shoulder at least their share of the burden by reducing their emissions as much and as quickly as possible. The question here is the role NATO will play in those actions relative to other non-military forums.

NATO's tools for responding to climate change

While it is of critical importance given the scale of the climate crisis that the alliance adapt to better prepare for related security challenges and play its part in reducing emissions, NATO will not become the primary forum through which member states seek to tackle climate change. While NATO may serve as a forum for information sharing on non-traditional threats to allies, its core mission, as a military alliance, ought to remain deterring traditional security threats and coordinating military responses where those are needed.

NATO should focus on demonstrating leadership with respect to creating more sustainable practices as it carries out its missions and operations, which leave a colossal carbon footprint.⁷⁶ The U.S. military alone produces more greenhouse gas emissions than up to 140 countries⁷⁷ and the U.S. Department of Defense, according to a 2019 study by the Costs of War project at Brown University, is "the world's largest institutional user of petroleum and correspondingly, the single largest producer of greenhouse gases... in the world."⁷⁸ Yet for far too long, efforts to measure the precise carbon footprint of militaries

has been stymied by a lack of data and accountability.⁷⁹ It is surely no coincidence that increasing transparency on militaries' GHG emissions could lead to pressure to reduce emissions by limiting military activity. Moreover, decreasing reliance on fossil fuels could confer a unique military advantage, both to NATO countries' militaries and to the alliance itself. Indeed, as the Brown Costs of War study notes, reducing fuel consumption would in turn decrease "the dependence of troops in the field on oil, which... makes them vulnerable to enemy attacks" — a link of which the U.S. military in particular has long been aware.⁸⁰

The priority for NATO member states, however, ought first and foremost to be to reduce their own militaries' emissions. While this is primarily an issue for each nation to address itself, since 2014, members of the alliance have sought to reduce the emissions of their military forces and infrastructure through the Green Defence Framework, which aims to increase NATO's operational effectiveness by changing its energy use.⁸¹ The Smart Energy Team (SET) was established from the Green Defence Framework to advise NATO on its attempts to "green" the alliance. NATO should pursue and deepen these efforts by developing and implementing an emission measurement system for permanent infrastructure (like buildings, barracks, and depots) to incentivize host countries to reduce their militaries' emissions.⁸²

Beyond seeking to reduce the emissions of NATO countries' militaries at the national level, NATO might also consider the carbon footprint of NATO military exercises when determining their size and scope. The alliance could even create an "exercises emissions scorecard" that provides transparency regarding the emissions produced by NATO exercises with the goal of creating more sustainable military practices. Efforts like these would fit well with Stoltenberg's recent declaration that NATO will conduct "an alliance-wide assessment of our assets and installations, integrate climate change into our planning and exercises, partner with industry to deliver climate mutual capabilities and prioritize sustainable technology."⁸³

Furthermore, the urgency of curbing emissions offers all the more reason to, as the NATO 2030 Young Leaders Group has suggested, reform NATO's 2% of GDP defense spending metric.⁸⁴ Instead of focusing its defense burden-sharing conversation solely on that benchmark, NATO, recognizing the deleterious impact of military equipment on the climate, could find ways to reward allies for shifting to sustainable military technologies.

The alliance should urgently follow the secretary-general's proposal that NATO countries voluntarily agree to greenhouse gas emission reduction targets for their militaries. In September 2020, Secretary-General Stoltenberg suggested that:

"it is time to explore how NATO and our armed forces can contribute to... helping Allies to reduce their military carbon footprint... A first step could be for NATO to help members of our Alliance to calculate the specific carbon output of their militaries. And then to report those figures. The next step could be to consider voluntary targets for Allies to progressively cut those emissions."⁸⁵

On this point, the June 2021 Brussels Summit Communiqué,⁸⁶ like the NATO Climate Change and Security Action Plan, showed promise.⁸⁷ Allies pledged to "significantly reduce greenhouse gas emissions from military activities without impairing personnel safety, operational effectiveness and our deterrence and defence posture." They also urged Stoltenberg to "formulate a realistic, ambitious and concrete target for the

reduction of greenhouse gas emissions by the NATO political and military structures and facilities and assess the feasibility of reaching net zero emissions by 2050," a priority for the secretary-general. As for the NATO members' national militaries, however, the communiqué was insufficiently ambitious. It said only that NATO would "develop a mapping methodology to help Allies measure greenhouse gas emissions from military activities and installations, which could contribute to formulating voluntary goals to reduce such emissions." Yet member states should not wait to adopt such emissions reductions goals.

The next most important way for allied militaries to address climate change is to increase NATO staffing and resources tasked with assessing the security risks of climate change, invest in expertise on the intersection of climate and security, and incorporate climate scenarios into NATO's existing activities.⁸⁸ This means empowering NATO's Environmental Protection Working Group (EPWG), which seeks to diminish the harmful impact of NATO's military activities on the environment, and the Specialist Team on Energy Efficiency and Environmental Protection (STEEEP), which "integrates environmental protection and energy efficiency regulations into technical requirements and specifications for military hardware, equipment, and machinery."⁸⁹ NATO could also consider reviving the Environment and Security (ENVSEC) Initiative, a multilateral forum established in 2003 to address climate-related security risks in southeastern and eastern Europe, the South Caucasus, and Central Asia.⁹⁰ ENVSEC facilitated meetings between relevant stakeholders to "consult and agree on regional maps highlighting priority issues that are a threat to security" and raised funds to address them.

NATO allies should also make a political commitment to tackling the security risks posed by the existential threat of climate change. Citizens of NATO member states are increasingly aware of the security dimensions of climate change. When asked what they considered a major threat to their country in the Pew Research Center's Summer 2020 Global Attitudes Survey, over 60% of citizens in every NATO member state surveyed cited global climate change.⁹¹ For Spain, France, Italy, Belgium, the Netherlands, Germany, and Canada, global climate change was the most common response. Leaders of NATO member states should respond to this growing perception of climate change as an existential and security threat, especially in Europe, by publicly acknowledging the security risk it poses.

That said, to the extent possible, NATO member states must avoid militarizing the response to climate change. Beyond limited actions connected to NATO's existing mandate as a military alliance, the alliance should prioritize deepening its cooperation on climate issues with other international organizations like the United Nations, European Union, and Organization for Security and Co-operation in Europe. NATO will never be a "first responder" to climate change. As Stoltenberg argued in 2016, this role lies in "areas other than defense," like national environmental ministries and supranational climate policymakers (e.g. the European Commission).⁹² Indeed, any attempts to militarize the response to global climate risk putting already vulnerable populations at greater risk.⁹³ As advocates of a feminist foreign policy remind us, demilitarizing the response to climate change — for instance, by avoiding militarizing national borders in a way that will harm vulnerable populations like climate refugees — is crucial.⁹⁴

NATO can, however, play a role in combatting climate change through its emergency response mechanisms. The alliance's Euro-Atlantic Disaster Response Coordination Centre (EARDCC), founded in 1998, has assisted in several climate-related emergency responses, including flooding and extreme weather events in Ukraine, Moldova, Romania, and Hungary in the late 1990s and early 200s, the 1999 earthquake affecting NATO member state Turkey, and the 2005 earthquake in Pakistan.⁹⁵ Climate-related security risks will only increase in the coming years and the EARDCC must be as prepared as possible to respond to ever-increasing environmental disasters, climate-related conflict, and migration crises. As it demonstrated in its humanitarian responses to the 2004 Indonesian tsunami,⁹⁶ and the following year in the United States after Hurricane Katrina,⁹⁷ NATO has the capacity to respond to natural disasters that other organizations do not posses.⁹⁸

Ultimately, however, given the overwhelming impact of climate change on already vulnerable groups, efforts to address its security risks through a military alliance like NATO must not lead to a "securitization" of climate action, but rather to a "climatization" of other areas so as to build efforts to assess climate change's intersection with existing policy areas. As the NATO 2030 Young Leaders Group has argued, climate should be fully integrated into the core areas of NATO operations and missions.⁹⁹ To this end, a task force should be put in place to ensure coherence of climate-related efforts across the alliance — including the Green Defence Framework, SET, EPWG, and STEEEP.

CONCLUSIONS

As NATO nations seek to address the China challenge and the existential threat posed by climate change, they should recognize the perilous nature of the linkage between these two issues.¹⁰⁰ It was only *after* the end of the most recent era of great power competition — the Cold War, the conclusion of which led to a decrease in defense spending¹⁰¹ — that the U.S. saw a reduction in military energy consumption.¹⁰² This suggests that fueling competition with China, especially in the military arena, could lead to a further increase in carbon emissions, thereby imperiling the effort to combat climate change. As NATO countries increase their efforts to manage the China challenge, they must remain mindful of the ways in which their military activities contribute to climate change.

While NATO as an institution has tools at its disposal to help allies harmonize their approaches to technology governance and mitigate NATO's own contributions to global climate change, the United States and NATO will need to enhance their cooperation with the European Union, which over time will play a greater role in addressing the China challenge and climate crisis than NATO. U.S.-EU cooperation on technology must continue to increase, and information sharing between the U.S., the EU, and NATO, such as through a proposed joint EU-NATO staff group to coordinate climate change measures, will be important.¹⁰³

Indeed, despite the importance of reducing the emissions of NATO and NATO countries' militaries, climate change is a transnational challenge that demands a global, not only national or regional, solution. After all, China, the U.S., and Russia are the world's first, second, and fourth-highest GHG-emitting countries, respectively.¹⁰⁴ A robust response to the existential threat of climate change thus requires great power cooperation between the three on these issues, separate from the military arena. Yet finding a balance between cooperation and competition will be crucial. As Janka Oertel, Jennifer

Tollman, and Byford Tsang have noted, "As both the EU and China decarbonise their economies, they will not only face a similar set of challenges that cooperation could help overcome — but they will also be competing for leadership positions in low-carbon sectors, raw materials for green technologies, and the standards that govern them."¹⁰⁵ To this end, while the EU should in particular work to "strengthen international governance systems around climate, including by making a serious effort to coordinate on the emerging standards for a decarbonised economy," they should not forget that "competition [with China] around technologies, market shares, and standards will increase" as the EU, U.S., and China seek to achieve their climate goals.¹⁰⁶

In that regard, one of the most important outcomes from U.S. President Joe Biden's trip to Europe in June 2021 was the strong endorsement¹⁰⁷ he offered for the European Union at the first U.S.-EU summit meeting since 2014, a sentiment that was a far cry from his predecessor Donald Trump's labeling of the European Union as a "foe."¹⁰⁸ U.S.-EU cooperation needs to become a major centerpiece of allied climate change efforts and the trans-Atlantic response to China. At their June summit, the leaders declared a truce in their long-running Boeing-Airbus trade dispute in large part to combat the threat from the Commercial Aircraft Corporation of China, which will soon release a competitor to the Boeing 737 and Airbus A320, and which is cooperating with a Russian firm on a wide-body jet.¹⁰⁹ In addition, the leaders committed to establishing a U.S.-EU High-Level Climate Action Group.¹¹⁰

"

President Biden frequently refers to this moment in history as an "inflection point."¹¹¹ Given the domestic divisions that plague the United States and many of its closest allies, he worries that democracies are not up to the challenge posed by authoritarian rulers. Can they prove to their citizens that they can effectively provide for them? Biden views cooperation with democratic allies as central to the American response, as demonstrated by the destination of his first

Given the nature of the threats posed by China and the climate crisis, the United States and its allies will need to go well beyond NATO to manage the most important issues facing the democratic community.

overseas trip as president in June. As the leading forum for trans-Atlantic cooperation, NATO will be an important actor in confronting common global challenges. But given the nature of the threats posed by China and the climate crisis, the United States and its allies will need to go well beyond NATO to manage the most important issues facing the democratic community.

REFERENCES

1 "Active Engagement, Modern Defence: Strategic Concept for the Defense and Security of the Members of the North Atlantic Treaty Organization," (Brussels: North Atlantic Treaty Organization, November 20, 2010), https://www.nato.int/nato_static_fl2014/assets/pdf/pdf_publications/20120214_strategic-concept-2010-eng.pdf.

2 "Brussels Summit Communiqué," North Atlantic Treaty Organization, June 14, 2021, <u>https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natolive/news_185000.htm</u>.

3 "NATO 2030," North Atlantic Treaty Organization, June 2021, <u>https://www.nato.int/nato_static_fl2014/assets/pdf/2021/6/pdf/2106-factsheet-nato2030-en.pdf</u>.

4 David M. Herszenhorn and Rym Momtaz, "NATO leaders see rising threats from China, but not eye to eye with each other," *Politico*, June 14, 2021, <u>https://www.politico.eu/article/nato-leaders-see-rising-threats-from-china-but-not-eye-to-eye-with-each-other/</u>.

5 Janka Oertel, Jennifer Tollman, and Byford Tsang, "Climate superpowers: How the EU and China can compete and cooperate for a green future," (Berlin: European Council on Foreign Relations, December 3, 2020), <u>https://ecfr.eu/publication/climate-superpowers-how-the-eu-and-china-can-compete-and-cooperate-for-a-green-future/</u>.

6 "NATO 2030: United for a New Era. Analysis and Recommendations of the Reflection Group Appointed by the NATO Secretary General," (Brussels: North Atlantic Treaty Organization, November 25, 2020), 27, https://www.nato.int/nato_static_fl2014/assets/pdf/2020/12/pdf/201201-Reflection-Group-Final-Report-Uni.pdf.

7 "EU-China – A strategic outlook," (Brussels: European Commission, March 12, 2019), <u>https://ec.europa.eu/info/sites/default/files/communication-eu-china-a-strategic-outlook.pdf</u>.

8 "Brussels Summit Communiqué," North Atlantic Treaty Organization.

9 Jamie Shea and Michael John Williams, "The secret to NATO's survival: Get political," Atlantic Council, June 17, 2021, <u>https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/new-atlanticist/the-secret-to-natos-survival-get-political/</u>.

10 Sara Bjerg Moller, "China's rise is exactly the kind of threat NATO exists to stop," *The Washington Post*, March 11, 2021, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/outlook/chinas-rise-is-exactly-the-kind-of-threat-nato-exists-to-stop/2021/03/11/c3adfad6-8211-11eb-81db-b02f0398f49a_story.html</u>.

11 "China overtakes US as EU's biggest trading partner," BBC News, February 17, 2021, <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/business-56093378</u>.

12 Michael A. Witt, "Prepare for the U.S. and China to Decouple," *Harvard Business Review*, June 26, 2020, <u>https://hbr.org/2020/06/prepare-for-the-u-s-and-china-to-decouple</u>.

13 Robin Emmott, "U.S. won't force NATO allies into 'us or them' choice on China," Reuters, March 24, 2021, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/uk-usa-blinken-nato-china-idUKKBN2BG102</u>.

14 Thomas de Maizière and A. Wess Mitchell, "NATO Needs to Deal With China Head-On," *Foreign Policy*, February 23, 2021, <u>https://foreignpolicy.com/2021/02/23/nato-china-brussels-summit-biden-europe-alliance/</u>.

15 Keith Johnson, "Why Is China Buying Up Europe's Ports?" *Foreign Policy*, February 2, 2018, <u>https://foreignpolicy.com/2018/02/02/why-is-china-buying-up-europes-ports/</u>.

16 Rush Doshi and Kevin McGuiness, "Huawei meets history: Great powers and telecommunications risk, 1840-2021," (Washington, DC: Brookings Institution, March 2021), <u>https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2021/03/Huawei-meets-history-v4.pdf</u>.

17 Julie Smith, Andrea Kendall-Taylor, Carisa Nietsche, and Ellison Laskowski, "Charting a Transatlantic Course to Address China," (Washington, DC: Center for a New American Security and German Marshall Fund of the United States, October 2020), <u>https://www.gmfus.org/sites/default/files/CNAS-Report-Transatlantic-August-2020-final.pdf</u>.

18 Lindsay Gorman, "NATO Should Count Spending on Secure 5G Towards Its 2% Goals," Defense One, December 3, 2019, <u>https://www.defenseone.com/ideas/2019/12/nato-should-count-secure-5g-spending-towards-its-2-goals/161648/</u>.

19 Andrew Gilli and Fransesco Bechis, "NATO and the 5G challenge," *NATO Review*, September 30, 2020, <u>https://www.nato.int/docu/review/articles/2020/09/30/nato-and-the-5g-challenge/index.html</u>.

20 Beryl Thomas, "What Germany's new cyber security law means for Huawei, Europe, and NATO," European Council on Foreign Relations, February 5, 2021, <u>https://ecfr.eu/article/what-germanys-new-cyber-security-law-means-for-huawei-europe-and-nato/;</u> "France won't ban Huawei but favors European 5G systems," Associated Press, August 28, 2020, <u>https://apnews.com/article/technology-business-europe-c01cd4d50b8fb29a8762120bc66bf697</u>.

21 Steve Scherer, "Canada's decision on Huawei 5G gear due in 'coming weeks' - Trudeau," Reuters, September 28, 2021, <u>https://www.reuters.com/technology/canadas-decision-huawei-5g-gear-due-coming-weeks-trudeau-2021-09-28/</u>.

22 "Huawei fears it may be excluded from Poland's 5G network," Reuters, September 9, 2020, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-poland-5g-huawei-idUSKBN2602BY</u>.

23 Jorge Benitez, "Time for a NATO-China Council?" Atlantic Council, May 25, 2021, https://www. atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/new-atlanticist/time-for-a-natochina-council/. In a 2013 speech in Tokyo, then Secretary-General Anders Fogh Rasmussen said: "We do not consider China a direct threat to NATO Allies. We hope that China will use its increasing influence on the international scene in a peaceful way and in a constructive way to maintain international peace, security and stability... I would very much like to see a strengthened dialogue between NATO and China. NATO operates on the basis of United Nations mandates. And we have special relationships with four out of the five permanent members of the United Nations Security Council. Because three of them are Allies: the U.S., U.K., and France. And with the fourth, Russia, we have a special partnership rooted in the NATO-Russia Council. So we have a structured dialogue with four out of five permanent members of the U.N. Security Council. But with the fifth, China, I would like to see a more structured dialogue. We have some dialogue. But it could be enhanced. And that could, I think, also contribute to preventing any misunderstandings." Anders Fogh Rasmussen, "NATO and Japan – natural partners," (speech, Tokyo, April 15, 2013), https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/opinions_99634. htm.

24 Peter Trenin-Straussov, "The NATO-Russia Permanent Joint Council in 1997-1999: Anatomy of a Failure," (Berlin: Berlin Information-center for Transatlantic Security, July 1999), <u>https://www.bits.de/public/researchnote/rn99-1.htm</u>.

25 "Statement: Meeting of the North Atlantic Council at the Level of Foreign Ministers heald at NATO Headquarters, Brussels," North Atlantic Treaty Organization, August 19, 2009, <u>https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natolive/official_texts_29950.htm</u>.

26 "NATO-Russia Council," North Atlantic Treaty Organization, updated March 23, 2020, <u>https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/topics_50091.htm</u>.

27 "NATO and China resume military staff to staff talks," North Atlantic Treaty Organization, June 5, 2018, <u>https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/news_155840.htm</u>.

28 Thomas de Maizière and A. Wess Mitchell, "NATO Needs to Deal With China Head-On."

29 Ronnie Goldberg, "Multilateral Export Control Policy: The Coordinating Committee (CoCom)," in *Technology and East-West Trade*, (Washington, DC: Office of Technical Assistance, U.S. Department of Treasury, 1979), <u>https://www.princeton.edu/~ota/disk3/1979/7918/7918.PDF</u>.

30 Carisa Nietsche, Jim Townsend, and Andrea Kendall-Taylor, "Enlisting NATO to Address the China Challenge," Center for a New American Security, October 5, 2021, <u>https://www.cnas.org/publications/</u> <u>commentary/enlisting-nato-to-address-the-china-challenge</u>.

31 James Goldgeier and Garret Martin, "NATO's never-ending struggle for relevance," War on the Rocks, September 3, 2020, <u>https://warontherocks.com/2020/09/natos-never-ending-struggle-for-relevance/</u>.

32 Bianca Cosentino, Dick Dunmore, Simon Ellis, Alberto Preti, Davide Ranghetti, Clémence Routaboul, "Research for TRAN Committee: The new Silk Route – opportunities and challenges for EU transport," (Brussels: European Parliament, 2018), <u>https://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/</u> <u>STUD/2018/585907/IPOL_STU(2018)585907_EN.pdf</u>.

33 Emilian Kavalski, "China's '16+1' Is Dead? Long Live the '17+1,'" *The Diplomat*, March 29, 2021, <u>https://thediplomat.com/2019/03/chinas-161-is-dead-long-live-the-171/</u>.

Giovanna De Maio, "Playing with fire: Italy, China, and Europe," (Washington, DC: The Brookings Institution, May 2020), <u>https://www.brookings.edu/research/playing-with-fire/</u>.

35 Robin Emmott and Angeliki Koutantou, "Greece blocks EU statement on China human rights at U.N.," Reuters, June 18, 2017, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-euun-rights/greece-blocks-eu-statement-on-china-humanrights-at-u-n-idUSKBN1990FP</u>; Joanna Kakissis, "Chinese Firms Now Hold Stakes In Over A Dozen European Ports," NPR, October 9, 2018, <u>https://www.npr.org/2018/10/09/642587456/chinese-firms-now-hold-stakes-in-over-a-dozen-european-ports</u>.

36 "PESCO: Canada, Norway, and the United States will be invited to participate in the project Military Mobility," Council of the European Union, May 6, 2021, <u>https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2021/05/06/pesco-canada-norway-and-the-united-states-will-be-invited-to-participate-in-the-project-military-mobility/</u>.

37 Jakob Hanke Vela and David M. Herszenhorn, "EU seeks anti-China alliance on tech with Biden," *Politico*, November 30, 2020, <u>https://www.politico.eu/article/eu-seeks-anti-china-alliance-on-tech-with-joe-biden/</u>.

38 "U.S.-EU Summit Statement," The White House, June 15, 2021, <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/</u> briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/06/15/u-s-eu-summit-statement/.

³⁹ "Joint Communication to the European Parliament, the European Council and the Council: A new EU-US agenda for global change," (Brussels: European Commission and High Representative of the Union for Foreign Affairs and Security Policy, December 2, 2020), <u>https://ec.europa.eu/info/sites/default/files/joint-communication-eu-us-agenda_en.pdf</u>.

40 Naďa Kovalčíková and Gabrielle Tarini, "Stronger Together: NATO's Evolving Approach toward China," (Washington, DC: Women in International Security, May 2020), <u>https://www.wiisglobal.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/WIIS-Policy-Brief-NATO-and-China-May-11-2020.pdf</u>.

41 "Relations with partners across the globe," North Atlantic Treaty Organization, updated August 25, 2021, <u>https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/topics_49188.htm</u>.

42 "NATO 2030: United for a New Era," North Atlantic Treaty Organization, 60.

43 Ian Brzezinski, "NATO's role in a transatlantic strategy on China," Atlantic Council, June 1, 2021, <u>https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/new-atlanticist/natos-role-in-a-transatlantic-strategy-on-china/</u>.

44 Lindsey W. Ford and James Goldgeier, "Retooling America's alliances to manage the China challenge," (Washington, DC: The Brookings Institution, January 25, 2021), <u>https://www.brookings.edu/</u>research/retooling-americas-alliances-to-manage-the-china-challenge/

45 Pankaj Jha, "Quad, Quad Plus, and the Indo-Pacific: The Core and Periphery," Modern Diplomacy, October 29, 2021, <u>https://moderndiplomacy.eu/2020/10/29/quad-quad-plus-and-the-indo-pacific-the-core-and-periphery/</u>.

46 Anna Gross and Victor Mallet, "French rage triggered by exclusion from Indo-Pacific deal," *Financial Times*, September 19, 2021, <u>https://www.ft.com/content/55b0f7ab-658d-4ec8-aa09-c0c6e43aed5c</u>.

47 "Record size and scope of Carrier Strike Group deployment announced," Ministry of Defence, gov.uk, April 26, 2021, <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/news/record-size-and-scope-of-carrier-strike-group-deployment-announced;</u> "Britain to permanently deploy two warships in Asian waters," Reuters, July 21, 2021, <u>https://www.reuters.com/world/uk/britain-permanently-deploy-two-warships-asian-waters-2021-07-20/</u>.

48 Xavier Vavasseur, "French Amphibious Ready Group Set Sails for the Indo-Pacific," Naval News, February 18, 2021, <u>https://www.navalnews.com/naval-news/2021/02/french-amphibious-ready-groupset-sails-for-the-indo-pacific/;</u> "Mission JEANNE D'ARC : Le bilan du groupe école Jeanne d'Arc après son retour à Toulon" [Mission JEANNE D'ARC : The assessment of the school group Jeanne d'Arc after its return to Toulon], French Ministry of Armed Forces, July 15, 2021, <u>https://www.defense.gouv.fr/english/ operations/monde/jeanne-d-arc/breves/mission-jeanne-d-arc-le-bilan-du-groupe-ecole-jeanne-d-arc-apresson-retour-a-toulon.</u>

49 "U.S. calls German warship's plan to sail South China Sea support for rules-based order," Reuters, March 3, 2021, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-southchinasea-germany-usa/u-s-calls-german-warships-plan-to-sail-south-china-sea-support-for-rules-based-order-idUSKCN2AW016</u>.

50 Florence Parly, "Discours de Florence Parly, ministre des Armées_Allocution au Shangri-La Dialogue" [Speech by Florence Parly, Minister of Defence, Speech at the Shangri-La Dialgoue], (speech, Singapore, June 1, 2019), <u>https://www.defense.gouv.fr/salle-de-presse/discours/discours-de-florence-parly/discours-de-florence-parly/discours-de-florence-parly-ministre-des-armees_allocution-au-shangri-la-dialogue</u>.

51 Kenneth Lieberthal, "The American Pivot to Asia," *Foreign Policy*, December 21, 2011, <u>https://foreignpolicy.com/2011/12/21/the-american-pivot-to-asia/</u>.

52 "NATO Climate Change and Security Action Plan," North Atlantic Treaty Organization, June 14, 2021, <u>https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/official_texts_185174.htm</u>.

53 Malin Mobjörk, Maria-Therese Gustafsson, Hannes Sonnsjö, Sebastian van Baalen, Lisa Maria Dellmuth, and Niklas Bremberg, "Climate-Related Security Risks: Towards an Integrated Approach," (Stockholm: Stockhom International Peace Research Institute, October 2016), <u>https://www.sipri.org/sites/</u> <u>default/files/Climate-related-security-risks.pdf</u>. 54 "Chapter 3 - Climate Change: Exacerbating Poverty and Inequality," in "World Social Report 2020: Inequality in a Rapidly Changing World," (New York: United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs, 2020), 81-106, <u>https://www.un.org/development/desa/dspd/wp-content/uploads/</u> <u>sites/22/2020/02/World-Social-Report2020-FullReport.pdf</u>.

55 "Climate Vulnerability Monitor 2nd Edition: A Guide to the Cold Calculus of a Hot Planet," (Madrid: DARA and the Climate Vulnerable Forum, 2012), 17, <u>https://daraint.org/wp-content/uploads/2012/09/</u>CVM2ndEd-FrontMatter.pdf.

⁵⁶ "Research Summary: Valuing the Global Mortality Consequences of Climate Change Accounting for Adaptation Costs and Benefits," (Chicago: Climate Impact Lab, August 2018), 1, <u>https://impactlab.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/08/CIL_Mortality_Research_Summary-1.pdf</u>.

57 "Resolution 427 on Climate Change and International Security," NATO Parliamentary Assembly, October 12, 2015, <u>https://www.actu-environnement.com/media/pdf/news-25462-resolution-otan-2015.</u> <u>pdf</u>.

58 Amar Causevic, "Facing an Unpredictable Threat: Is NATO Ideally Placed to Manage Climate Change as a Non-Traditional Threat Multiplier?" *Connections: The Quarterly Journal* 16, no. 2 (2017): 59-80, http://connections-qj.org/article/facing-unpredictable-threat-nato-ideally-placed-manage-climate-change-non-traditional-threat.

59 "Concerned by Worsening Situation in West Africa, Sahel, Security Council Presidential Statement Calls for National, Regional, International Support," United Nations, July 28, 2020, <u>https://www.un.org/press/en/2020/sc14265.doc.htm</u>.

50 Jens Stoltenberg, "NATO and the security implications of climate change," (speech, Brussels, September 28, 2020), <u>https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/opinions_178355.htm</u>.

61 "Environment – NATO's stake," North Atlantic Treaty Organization, updated August 6, 2021, <u>https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/topics_91048.htm</u>.

62 "NATO poised to battle global warming threats," NBC News, June 3, 2008, <u>https://www.nbcnews.</u> <u>com/id/wbna24946052#.Uzp9o1wi5uY</u>.

63 Anders Fogh Rasmussen, "NATO and Climate Change," The Huffington Post, March 18, 2010, <u>https://www.huffpost.com/entry/nato-and-climate-change_b_392409</u>.

64 "Active Engagement, Modern Defence," North Atlantic Treaty Organization.

65 "Framework for Future Alliance Operations" (Norfolk, VA: Headquarters, Supreme Allied Commander Transformation, North Atlantic Treaty Organization, August 2015), <u>https://www.act.nato.int/images/stories/media/doclibrary/ffao-2015.pdf</u>.

66 Tyler H. Lippert, "NATO, Climate Change, and International Security" (PhD diss., Pardee RAND Graduate School, 2016), 54, <u>https://www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/rgs_dissertations/</u> RGSD300/RGSD387/RAND_RGSD387.pdf.

67 "Environment and Climate Change in the Global Compact for Safe, Orderly and Regular Migration (GCM)," International Organization for Migration, <u>https://environmentalmigration.iom.int/policy/</u> environment-and-climate-change-gcm.

68 Katrin Bennhold and Steven Erlanger, "Why Europe's Leaders Say They Won't Welcome More Afghan Refugees," *The New York Times*, August 18, 2021, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2021/08/18/world/europe/afghanistan-refugees-europe-migration-asylum.html</u>.

69 Jens Stoltenberg, "NATO and the security implications of climate change."

70 Rene Heise, "NATO is responding to new challenges posed by climate change," *NATO Review*, April 1, 2021, <u>https://www.nato.int/docu/review/articles/2021/04/01/nato-is-responding-to-new-challenges-posed-by-climate-change/index.html</u>.

71 "Environment – NATO's Stake," North Atlantic Treaty Organization.

72 David Vergun, "DOD Using Climate Assessment Tool to Understand Impacts of Climate Change," U.S. Department of Defense, April 22, 2021, <u>https://www.defense.gov/Explore/News/Article/Article/2576382/dod-using-climate-assessment-tool-to-understand-impacts-of-climate-change/</u>.

73 S. Nazrul Islam and John Winkel, "Climate Change and Social Inequality," (New York: United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs, October 2017), <u>https://www.un.org/esa/desa/papers/2017/wp152_2017.pdf</u>.

74 Sebastian Bathiany, Vasilis Dakos, Marten Scheffer, and Timothy M. Lenton, "Climate models predict increasing temperature variability in poor countries," *Science Advances* 4, no. 5 (May 2, 2018), <u>https://advances.sciencemag.org/content/4/5/eaar5809</u>.

75 Mary Halton, "Climate change 'impacts women more than men," BBC News, March 8, 2018, <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/science-environment-43294221;</u> "Fact Sheet: Women, Gender Equality and Climate Change," (New York: UN WomenWatch, 2009), <u>https://www.un.org/womenwatch/feature/climate_change/downloads/Women_and_Climate_Change_Factsheet.pdf</u>.

76 Stuart Parkinson and Linsey Cottrell, "Under the radar: The carbon footprint of the EU's military sectors," (West Yorkshire, U.K.: Conflict and Environment Observatory and Scientists for Global Responsibility, February 2021), <u>https://ceobs.org/under-the-radar-the-carbon-footprint-of-the-eus-military-sectors/</u>.

77 Benjamin Meimark, Oliver Belcher, and Patrick Bigger, "U.S. Military Produces More Greenhouse Gas Emissions Than up to 140 Countries," *Newsweek*, June 25, 2019, <u>https://www.newsweek.com/us-military-greenhouse-gases-140-countries-1445674</u>.

78 Neta C. Crawford, "Pentagon Fuel Use, Climate Change, and the Costs of War," (Providence, RI: Watson Institute for International and Public Affairs, Brown University, 2019), <u>https://watson.brown.edu/costsofwar/files/cow/imce/papers/2019/Pentagon%20Fuel%20Use,%20Climate%20Change%20</u> and%20the%20Costs%20of%20War%20Final.pdf.

79 "The West's armies are getting more serious about climate change," *The Economist*, April 27, 2021, <u>https://www.economist.com/international/2021/04/27/the-wests-armies-are-getting-more-serious-about-climate-change</u>.

80 Neta C. Crawford, "Pentagon Fuel Use, Climate Change, and the Costs of War"; Elisabeth Rosenthal, "U.S. Military Orders Less Dependence on Fossil Fuels," *The New York Times*, October 4, 2010, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2010/10/05/science/earth/05fossil.html</u>.

81 "NATO and its partners become smarter on energy," North Atlantic Treaty Organization, April 7, 2015, <u>https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/news_118657.htm</u>.

82 Wojciech Lorenz, "NATO in the Face of Climate Change: Expectations and Opportunities," (Warsaw: Polish Institute of Institute of International Affairs, October 28, 2020), <u>https://www.pism.pl/publications/</u> <u>NATO_in_the_Face_of_Climate_Change_Expectations_and_Opportunities</u>. 83 Jens Stoltenberg, "A Keynote Address by NATO Secretary General Jens Stoltenberg," (speech, virtual, June 4, 2021), <u>https://dgap.org/en/events/keynote-address-jens-stoltenberg-secretary-general-nato</u>.

84 "NATO 2030: Embrace the change, guard the values: A report by the NATO 2030 Young Leaders Group – for this generation and the next," (Brussels: North Atlantic Treaty Organization, 2020) <u>https://www.nato.int/nato_static_fl2014/assets/pdf/2021/2/pdf/210204-NATO2030-YoungLeadersReport.pdf</u>.

85 Jens Stoltenberg, "NATO and the security implications of climate change."

86 "Brussels Summit Communiqué," North Atlantic Treaty Organization.

87 "NATO Climate Change and Security Action Plan," North Atlantic Treaty Organization, June 14, 2021, <u>https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/official_texts_185174.htm</u>.

88 Shiloh Fetzek, "The Alliance in a Changing Climate: Bolstering the NATO Mission Through Climate Preparedness," (Washington, DC: The Center for Climate and Security, May 22, 2017), <u>https://climateandsecurity.org/wp-content/uploads/2012/04/the-alliance-in-a-changing-climate_bolstering-the-nato-mission-through-climate-preparedness_briefer-37.pdf</u>.

89 Amar Causevic, "Facing an Unpredictable Threat."

90 "Environment and Security: Transforming risks into cooperation," ENVSEC, http://envsec.rec.org/.

91 Jacob Poushter and Christine Huang, "Despite Pandemic, Many Europeans Still See Climate Change as Greatest Threat to Their Countries," (Washington, DC: Pew Research Center, September 9, 2020), https://www.pewresearch.org/global/2020/09/09/despite-pandemic-many-europeans-still-see-climate-change-as-greatest-threat-to-their-countries/.

92 Shiloh Fetzek, "NATO Secretary General: Climate change is also a security threat," The Center for Climate and Security, June 9, 2016, <u>https://climateandsecurity.org/2016/06/nato-secretary-general-climate-change-is-also-a-security-threat/</u>.

93 Geoffrey Alan Boyce, Sarah Launius, Jill Williams, and Todd Miller, "Alter-geopolitics and the Feminist Challenge to the Securitization of Climate Policy," *Gender, Place and Culture* 27, no. 3 (August 14, 2019): 394-411, <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/0966369X.2019.1620698</u>.

94 Lyric Thompson, Gayatri Patel, Gawain Kripke, and Megan O'Donnell, "Toward a Feminist Foreign Policy in the United States," (Washington, DC: International Center for Research on Women, 2020), 15, https://www.icrw.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/FFP-USA_v11-spreads.pdf.

95 "NATO's Role in Disaster Assistance," (Brussels: NATO Civil Emergency Planning Euro-Atlantic Disaster Response Coordination Centre, November 2001), <u>https://www.nato.int/eadrcc/mcda-e.pdf;</u> "Pakistan earthquake relief operation," NATO Euro-Atlantic Disaster Response Coordination Centre, updated March 15, 2010, <u>https://www.nato.int/eadrcc/2005/pakistan/index.htm</u>.

96 "Statement by the Secretary General of NATO on assistance to Indonesia in the aftermath of the Tsunami disaster," North Atlantic Treaty Organization, February 15, 2005, <u>https://www.nato.int/cps/en/SID-14F37A6F-84E3302B/natolive/news_21632.htm</u>.

97 "Support to the US in response to hurricane Katrina," North Atlantic Treaty Organization, updated September 15, 2008, <u>https://www.nato.int/eadrcc/2005/katrina/index.htm</u>.

98 For an earlier study of NATO's response to natural disasters, see "NATO's Role in Disaster Assistance," North Atlantic Treaty Organization.

99 "NATO 2030: Embrace the change, guard the values," North Atlantic Treaty Organization.

100 Thomas Wright, "The Center Cannot Hold: Will a Divided World Survive Common Threats?" *Foreign Affairs* 100, no. 5 (September/October 2021), <u>https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/united-states/2021-08-24/center-cannot-hold</u>.

101 "Federal Government: National Defense Consumption Expenditures and Gross Investment," Federal Reserve Economic Data, <u>https://fred.stlouisfed.org/series/FDEFX</u>.

102 Neta C. Crawford, "Pentagon Fuel Use, Climate Change, and the Costs of War."

103 Ahmet Uzumcu, Tacan Ildem, and Faith Ceylan, "The new challenge for NATO: Securing a climatechanged world," Atlantic Council, April 20, 2021, <u>https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/new-atlanticist/</u> <u>the-new-challenge-for-nato-securing-a-climate-changed-world/</u>.

104 "Historical GHG Emissions," Climate Watch, <u>https://www.climatewatchdata.org/ghg-emissions?cha</u> <u>rtType=percentage&end_year=2017&start_year=1990</u>.

105 Janka Oertel, Jennifer Tollman, and Byford Tsang, "Climate superpowers."

106 Matthew Dalton and Sha Hua, "EU, China Unveil Sweeping Plans to Cut Greenhouse-Gas Emissions," *The Wall Street Journal*, July 15, 2021, <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/eu-to-propose-sweeping-economic-plan-to-combat-climate-change-11626251377</u>.

107 "Biden: How Europeans have reacted to president's visit," BBC News, June 16, 2021, <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-57489588</u>.

108 Cat Contiguglia, "Trump: EU is one of United States' biggest foes," *Politico*, July 15, 2018, <u>https://www.politico.eu/article/donald-trump-putin-russia-europe-one-of-united-states-biggest-foes/</u>.

109 Jennifer Hillman and Alex Tippett, "Biden's Trade Policy for the Middle Class Takes Shape—And it Begins in Europe," Council on Foreign Relations, June 18, 2021, <u>https://www.cfr.org/blog/bidens-trade-policy-middle-class-takes-shape-and-it-begins-europe</u>.

110 "U.S.-EU Summit Statement," The White House.

111 Frederick Kempe, "Biden's 'inflection point' for democracies poses historic challenge for the US and allies," Atlantic Council, February 21, 2021, <u>https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/content-series/inflection-points/bidens-inflection-point-for-democracies-poses-historic-challenge-for-the-us-and-allies/</u>.

ABOUT THE AUTHORS

Agneska Bloch is a senior research assistant in the Center on the United States and Europe at the Brookings Institution and was the Young Professionals in Foreign Policy 2020 Geostrategy and Diplomacy Fellow. She is a graduate of Northwestern University.

James Goldgeier is a Robert Bosch Senior Visiting Fellow at the Brookings Institution and a professor of international relations at the School of International Service at American University, where he served as dean from 2011 to 2017.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The authors are grateful to Christopher Chivvis, Samantha Gross, and Tom Wright for reviewing and commenting on drafts of this paper. They would also like to extend special thanks to Colleen Dougherty and Lucy Seavey for their research assistance, Natalie Britton for her assistance in the preparation of this paper, Ted Reinert for editing, and Rachel Slattery for layout.

This publication is part of the Brookings – Robert Bosch Foundation Transatlantic Initiative (BBTI), a comprehensive multi-year project of applied research and programming aimed to create synergies and originate new activities that reinvigorate transatlantic collaboration on global issues, made possible by the Robert Bosch Stiftung.

The Brookings Institution is a nonprofit organization devoted to independent research and policy solutions. Its mission is to conduct high-quality, independent research and, based on that research, to provide innovative, practical recommendations for policymakers and the public. The conclusions and recommendations of any Brookings publication are solely those of its author(s), and do not reflect the views of the Institution, its management, or its other scholars.

BROOKINGS

The Brookings Institution 1775 Massachusetts Ave., NW Washington, D.C. 20036 brookings.edu